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February 16, 2015
GBOS Monthly Meeting

MINUTES
7:00 p.m. Girdwood Community Room
Call to Order 7:00 p.m.  David Chadwick, Co-Chair  
Erin Eker is excused.  Tommy O’Malley joined at 7:05 

Minutes Changes, additions, revisions and final approval
GBOS February 2015 Agenda




Approved 3-0
GBOS/LUC Joint Work Session February 9, 2015 Minutes
Approved 3-0
GBOS/MOA January 26, 2015 Quarterly Meeting Minutes
Approved 4-0
GBOS January 2015 Regular Meeting Minutes 


Approved 4-0
Announcements:
Public is encouraged to ask questions and provide comment. Please take side conversations to the Foyer. 
Alaska DOT is requesting comments on long range planning for the Seward Highway.  Learn more and submit your comments at www.sewardhighwayplan.com.  Official comment period ends May 31, 2015.
Introductions, Presentations and Reports:
1. Sprocket Heads to present information on filming in Whittier.
No presenter in attendance.  Advertisements indicate they’re looking for extras and office help for production. 

2. Alaska Regional Hospital to present on urgent care facility in South Anchorage.

Heather Plucinski and Lanisse Rigby, ARH presenters, correct that it is not an Urgent Care Facility but a Free Standing Emergency Department that Alaska Regional Hospital is working on opening.

State of Alaska issues Certificate of Need (CON) in order for any increase in beds at hospitals to occur.  It has been determined that Anchorage needs 14 new ER beds.  
Providence Hospital has filed CON for 14 beds, 10 are pediatric, and all are to be on-site at hospital.  
GBOS Meeting Agendas and minutes are available on line: http://www.muni.org/gbos
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Alaska Regional Hospital filed CON for Free-standing ER Departments in South Anchorage and in Eagle River.  Plan is to spread out services in the Anchorage bowl, allowing for ER services other than at hospital.  Those people who need to be transported to hospital will be stabilized and transported.  Considered Earthquake/Mass Casualty in developing sites and diversifying locations for emergency treatment as all ER is currently in 2 mile radius in East Anchorage.

Not competition to Girdwood Clinic, just another option for those seeking ER help.  Their motto is the right care, right time, right facility.

Paperwork was filed but glitch in system didn’t allow for Alaska Regional paperwork to be reviewed at the same time, and effort is under way to have the 2 proposals viewed simultaneously by State of Alaska so that fair determination can be made in comparing them.
Alaska Regional requests that individuals write letters of support for any/all media and outlets to gain SOA attention to this issue. Hope to sway SOA to review the competing proposals simultaneously.
3. Sub-Committee Reports:

a. Trails Committee – Brian Burnett
Trails special meeting scheduled for February 3 at 7PM to discuss trapping setback proposal by Cooper Landing.  Trails will discuss the trapping proposal and will vote on sending letter of support to Fish and Game.  Comments are due by 2/27/15.

Trapping proposal is for 250’ setback from trails in Cooper Landing.  Girdwood Trails will also consider taking a similar proposal to Fish and Game, relating to Girdwood and other nearby trails.

Annual Election of officers:  Carolyn Brodin, Chair; Brian Burnett Vice-Chair; Kate Sandberg, Secretary
Working on Interagency Land Management Agreements for Abe’s Trail and Beaver Pond Trail.

Official logo voted in.  Will unveil at the next GBOS meeting.

Airport/DOT land issues. Concern from Trails Committee of potential restricted access to trails traditionally accessed from airport.

Alyeska Highway and Highway Safety Corridor – still on for work in 2016.

Girdwood Trails Plan ongoing

Hand Tram Kiosks - $7,000 to create kiosks, sub-committee working on them; plan is to have in place this summer.

Dog sledding discussions on-going regarding kennel and year-round tour operations.

Girdwood Trail maintenance for summer 2015. $23,000 to spend on trails work will buy 15 days with Student Conservation Association (SCA).  

Grants:   Girdwood Trails Committee will submit applications for grants from:
Anchorage Park Foundation and Kenai Mountain Turnagain Arm Heritage Area (KMTA)

b. T.A.S.C. – Lynne’ Doran
This topic to be covered in Liaison Report.

c. Cemetery Committee – Tommy O’Malley
Assembly voted to put ordinance on the April 7 ballot to allow Girdwood to vote to tax ourselves to give GBOS Cemetery power.  If passed, first item will be to spend $15K on study to evaluate land already selected by committee for cemetery.  Cost of creating the cemetery is planned to be paid by State of AK, through Capital Improvement Project funds (CIP).  Girdwood would pay approx $20K year to maintain parking lot and other minor grounds work.
Sue Kennedy states that Cemetery Committee needs to do additional outreach as community is unaware of the specifics of this ballot item.

Sam Daniel states that this is a unique opportunity for Girdwood to take additional responsibility for our projects from MOA.

d. Girdwood Tennis Court Committee – Elizabeth Merrill from Boutet Company

Survey and Geo-technical work ongoing.  Discovered existing encroachment of tennis courts on fire department land.  This requires agreement in order to proceed.  Boutet presented options to Tennis Committee, which selected option with raising grade of court and moving court away from KEUL so that radio station foundation is not impacted by construction.
Chief Chadwick was asked for input by GBOS. Chadwick states that he is aware of the issue.  Fire Dept re-build discussions are under way.  Current dept is in flood plain, which could cause major work in order to bring to code and receive federal funds.  Considering alternative locations as teardown to rebuild option will be costly, and logistics of keeping equipment warm during winter construction is difficult.

GBOS expresses frustration that this type of delay is typical of projects that seem closer to completion.  2 weeks ago at MOA/GBOS meeting it sounded like MOA was pleased with minor work needed to bring location of fire hall to compliance, now it sounds insurmountable and another location is required.

Kyle Kelley clarifies that this is not a problem created by engineering company, but discovery made during surveying of existing encroachment.  Need time to sort out best way to resolve Fire Dept issue, tennis courts, and possibly provide long term solution for TASC without new construction.
Jerry Fox from Tennis Committee says he hopes that resolution can come in time for construction of courts this spring.

Mandy Hawes asked how much has been spent on the courts so far?

Answer from Kyle Kelley:  approximately $23,000.

Total cost of construction is $250,000.

4. Liaison Report  - Kyle Kelley
Parks and Rec Report:
Awaiting solution to encroachment before moving forward with tennis courts, but still on pace for 2015 construction.

Funding for fire dept project may get more of what we need by selecting another site that is outside of the flood plain and allows for construction logistics.

GBOS Grants:  2014 year-end paperwork due.  Need to close out 2014 before moving on to 2015 grant cycle.

Contracts:  Working on contracts for invasive weed work, with SCA for trail maintenance, and have discussion under old business to add part-time laborer to work on beautification, trash, maintenance.

Grants:  Did not receive Land and Water Conservation Fund money for tennis courts.  This was a new project, and they mostly funded on-going or trails projects in this round of grants.

Applying for other grants:  Anchorage Park Foundation (trails and tennis ct), and others.

TASC was reviewed by Rasmuson Pre-Development program and had follow up conversations.  No formal decision yet, however group is favorable for this type of partnership concept.  Concern regarding overall cost of project and financial feasibility.

Roads Report:

Some plowing in the last month.  Overnight lots of steam and sanding.  Far exceeding averages for sand use this winter.
Provided summary of Girdwood Projects to GBOS.

Crow Creek Road seems likely to receive $750,000 in funds to work on 1 mile of neighborhood road at Raven Mountain Estates.

GBOS decided to move Public Comment up on the agenda, as there are people in attendance to speak on specific issue of Fluoride
Public Comment:
Sam Daniel opens public comment by providing update on previous discussions regarding fluoride:

Originally brought to GBOS in November 2014 by Eryn Boone, who was surprised to find AWWU pamphlet that stated that Girdwood has fluoride, when it didn’t at the time.

AWWU responded with info that water was not then fluoridated as equipment went down about 1 ½ -2 years ago, but plan was to replace equipment in summer, 2015 after it has been tested in Anchorage.

AWWU presented to GBOS in January.  New equipment coming on line in summer.  Fluoride is acquired from company in China.  Product meets regulatory requirements and is tested.

At Municipal Manager quarterly meeting, GBOS brought up the topic of fluoride.  MOA and Anchorage Assembly recently reviewed fluoride issue, without change to policy.  GBOS asked for procedure to opt out:
MOA as a whole must vote to be all in or all out of fluoridation.  Cannot vote neighborhood by neighborhood on issue.  To make change, citizens must petition Anchorage Assembly to put it on the ballot:

Tommy O’Malley adds:  MOA and Assembly see Girdwood politically, not geographically.  Although removing fluoride seems simple as Girdwood has separate water supply, that is not the way that the MOA sees the issue.

Laura Bolen states that the science of fluoride is not as settled as we have been lead to believe.  Also states that public comment is too late on the agenda.

Jennifer Weits states that there has been an increasing trend of communities to opt out of fluoride.  Better dental care, fluoride toothpaste, fluoride rinse is more effective in reducing cavities.  Dosage is uncertain as it depends upon how much water you drink and your height/weight.  Time to opt out of mass medication.  Cost is $40,000 per year, which can be saved by opting out.

Douglas Oslan states that he has read studies and cannot find one that says that fluoride is good.  Has found studies that indicate that fluoride lowers IQ.  Mayors office stated that the issue was too complex for population to sort out.

Rainbo Herfindahl states she is in favor of petitioning Anchorage Assembly to stop fluoridation.
Tommy O’Malley recommends to the group that they should petition the Anchorage Assembly by:

* Get 3 members of Assembly in favor of bringing forward to Assembly, or
* Get 50 people to sign petition to bring topic to Assembly

Sue Kennedy says 97% of Europe doesn’t add fluoride to water.  She’s trying to get attention on this from Assembly members Jennifer Johnston and Bill Evans

Josh Jackson says progressive cities are opting out.

Kelly Casselman says some people opt not to argue for removal of fluoride as they are on well water.  However, school and most businesses, buildings are on city water, so removal of fluoride effects everyone, regardless of their home water source.

Mandy Hawes asks what is the format for the petition?  GBOS recommends to her that she contact the Assembly Clerks office or check the website and see if there is a form to download.

Brian Burnett says he is in favor of opting out.  Encourage people attending to form a committee.

Eric Fullerton asks if there are other avenues also to take, for example GBOS resolution of support for the removal of fluoride.

Sam Daniels states this is a grassroots item that needs to show strong community support in order to gain momentum to succeed as the final result will be Anchorage-wide vote for removal throughout MOA.

Precedent is set that Girdwood can opt out of city service without rest of the city impacted:  Police service.  

Kyle Kelley:  GBOS role in this comes after the petition has gone forward to the Anchorage Assembly, as confirmation to the Assembly that this is what the majority of Girdwood wants.

Sam Daniel thanks all for participating in this discussion, it is important to be involved in the public process.  

Sam and Tommy express that the process of moving through the bureaucracy is long, so learn the process and be prepared to participate in more aspects of this discussion as it moves forward.
5. Supervisor Reports

A) Land Use – David Chadwick/Brian Burnett
LUC/GBOS Joint meeting was held to discuss what entity is best for representing Girdwood Community Council.  Darryl Hess is MOA Ombudsman.  Current situation is that GBOS is the Community Council ex-officio with little definition about what that means.

As Community Council Ex-Officio, GBOS is able to comment on issues that are outside of the Girdwood Service Area, specifically, issues of those who live on Crow Creek Road.

LUC can expand to become the Girdwood Community Council, which would include those people up Crow Creek Road, with 1 person 1 vote.

Concern is how to handle situation if LUC and GBOS are not in agreement.

Next meeting to discuss this between LUC and GBOS is WED March 4 at 7PM.  Once direction is decided, 2 community council meetings will be called to discuss.

Kyle Kelley states that this is a topic to be resolved before new GBOS members arrive after April election.

Regular LUC meeting discussed more regular meeting schedule, regardless of agenda items.

Likely work on this as result of Community Council discussions, as review of operating procedures will be necessary.

Officer Elections to LUC:  Bob Dugan, Chair; Brian Burnett, Vice-Chair; Di Powers, Secretary.

Voted on renewal of Little Bears Lease.

Received update on tennis courts from Boutet Company.

B) Roads- Erin Eker/Liaison Report
Covered in Liaison Report

C) Parks & Rec – Robert Snitzer/Liaison Report
Covered in Liaison Report

D) Public Safety & Fire – Tommy O’Malley/Chief Chadwick
Call volume is down compared to last year

Re-build of station is on-going topic

Raising level of existing station to be out of flood plain is approx $750,000.

Could be good to move to new location, build new and allow TASC to take on existing structure once vacant.

9 applicants for Deputy Chief position. Working through hire process.

Recommend emergency kit for car includes high vis vest so you can be seen in the dark.

Probationary class has moved on to Class A members of GVFD.  

E) Utilities- Sam Daniel
No other topics.

OLD BUSINESS:
6. Resolution of Support for extension of a HLB land use permit for Little Bears Playhouse Inc facility located on Girdwood Park and Recreation dedicated park parcel.
GBOS considered the Resolution of Support, no opposition expressed.

Motion:

GBOS resolves to extend HLB Land Use Permit for Little Bears Playhouse, Inc. Lease is for 1 year with 5 1 year renewals, under same terms as previous leases between HLB and Little Bears Inc.

Motion made by Tommy O’Malley, 2nd by Sam Daniel.

Motion passes 4-0; Resolution 2015-01

7. 2015 Budget discussion regarding addition of seasonal park maintenance position to replace beautification contractor.

By hiring someone locally, we can get more work done, keep budget flat

Position fits within budget passed by GBOS in October, at full time.

Plan is to hire someone at 30 hours/week and see if it is enough, can extend to 40 if needed.

Budget is $14,000 for the summer

Position will be responsible for beautification, trash collection, park maintenance, painting.

Candidate must be over 18; Pay is between $16-18.50/hour

May 15-September 15 season

No benefits, but union represented.

Mowing will still be handled by contractor as they have the equipment to do this type of work.

Motion:

GBOS moves to hire a seasonal laborer to do gardening, maintenance and trash removal under supervision of the Girdwood Liaison for the summer of 2015. 

Motion made by Sam Daniel; 2nd by Tommy O’Malley

Motion Passes 4-0

8. Set meeting date for GBOS 2014 budget review.

GBOS agreed to table this topic until the Community Council Ex-Officio topic has been concluded.
NEW BUSINESS:  


None

Action Item Updates as assigned:
None
Request for Executive Session:
None
Other:

No one filed for GBOS position prior to deadline of Feb 13.  Interested candidates can still be voted in with write in campaign or via application to the Mayor after the election.  Mayor will be new if office as well; likely better to have write-in.

Come to GBOS meeting and state your interest and let people know how to spell your name for write in.

Adjourn 9:30PM
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